 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 5 December 2016 – 7.30pm.
MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Chris Haynes, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Siobhan McClelland, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

Ahead of the Full Council meeting, Members received Code of Conduct training from the Monitoring Officer, Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC). Two Members from Lamphey Community Council also attended.

A Public Participation session took place between 7.30pm and 7.34pm.  
At this point, the Clerk began taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
162/16
Apologies for absence: Cllr Hughes informed Members that Cllr Donna Chiffi had resigned due to increasing workload and future relocation within the area. Cllr Chiffi’s resignation letter was read out and Members asked the Clerk to write to Mrs Chiffi to thank her for her work on MCC. Apologies had been received from Cllr Rob Hall and Cllr Ray Hine. Cllr Lynda Parker was also absent due to suspension. 
163/16
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal or Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately. 
Cllr John Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 9 (a) (Action Tracking - Speed restrictions in Manorbier and in item 9(b) (Action Tracking - Jameston Play Area – latest inspections and other work.) Cllr Terry Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 9 (a). Cllr Siobhan McClelland declared a Personal Interest in agenda items 9 (a), 10 (To receive an update and consider a donation request in respect of Skrinkle Play Area, Manorbier) and a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 13 (To consider and agree a response (if any) to the Hywel Dda CHC Annual Review for 2017/18). Cllr Willcocks declared a Personal and Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 9 (c) (Action Tracking – Sale of Corner House land, Jameston). Cllr Haynes declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 9(b). 
164/16
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 7 November 2016. Cllr Hughes reported that Cllr McClelland had confirmed by email that she had sent her apologies for the 7 November 2016 meeting. Clerk noted. Cllr Hughes amended items 146/16 and 147/16 accordingly. Clerk reported that as no resolution had been passed to go into confidential session at the 7 November 2016 meeting, items 160/16 and 161/16 would now form part of the open Minutes. Cllr Hughes noted that the word ‘down’ and had been omitted from 154/16. This word was added to the Minutes. Cllr John Williams asked if 159/16 could be amended to read that he ‘reported that he had spoken to a neighbour about the removal of a caravan...’. Once these amendments had been made, Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 7 November 2016 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 2 abstentions.
165/16
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 7 November 2016. Clerk reported that he had responded to the complainant following the recent complaint made against MCC councillors. He had also spoken to the complainant by telephone. No further correspondence had been received. Clerk said he still awaited an invoice from Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC) for the cost of the insurance for the bonfire night event despite a reminder being sent. Clerk also reported that Cllr McClelland had agreed to defer discussions on use of Social Media by MCC until the January 2017 meeting. 
At this point, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the digital tape recording of the Full Council meeting held on 7 November 2016. Clerk actioned.

166/16
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes and the Clerk highlighted the following items of correspondence;
· Email from Anne Thomson and Clerk’s reply about concerns over MCC discussions on a planning application at the 7 November 2016 meeting. The writer had considered that MCC had not discussed the matter in depth and this had given the impression that the MCC recommendation had been a foregone conclusion particularly as the writer considered (incorrectly) that the applicant had been the Chairman of MCC. The Clerk’s reply had clarified matters and corrected some of the writer’s assertions, including providing details of the correct applicant (Pembrokeshire Housing Association) and highlighting that the application was for Reserved Matters. Cllr Terry Williams, as acting Chair for the item in question, re-iterated that he had given all councillors an opportunity to review the papers during those discussions. Cllr Hughes and Cllr Terry Williams considered that some of the comments in the email were defamatory and without foundation. Cllr Marcia Kidney considered that the Clerk’s reply was clear and had corrected the writer on some of the points made. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this correspondence be discussed again at item 16 (Emergency Items) – see item 177/16 below. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour.
· Email from Julia Barnes about the gated entrance to Jameston Play Area in Meadow Road and a request not to replace the gate with a stile. Clerk had replied to confirm that MCC would not be replacing the gate with a stile, as confirmed at the 7 November 2016 meeting.

· Freedom of Information request from Malcolm Calver asking for details on all expenditure made on Jameston Play Area over the last 5 years to be forwarded to him. Clerk had responded with details of all MCC expenditure defrayed by MCC during this period. Mr Calver had replied to ask for a breakdown and a copy of all invoices and of details of any quotes/tenders. Clerk had further replied asking Mr Calver to confirm that he was willing to pay for hard copies of all the invoices. This had been confirmed. Clerk said that this work would be quite a lengthy process as around 20 invoices were involved over various financial years. Cllr Hughes suggested that Mr Calver be asked to attend a meeting in Jameston Hall to look through the relevant files and spreadsheets in the presence of the Clerk and a councillor and decide which copy invoices and quotes and tenders he would like to receive. This would speed matters up and save time and cost for the writer and the tax payer. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this helpful suggestion be put to Mr Calver. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour.
· 2017/18 Dyfed-Powys Police Precept Consultation.

· PCC ‘Have Your Say’ events on 6 and 7 December 2016 in Haverfordwest.
· Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales’s details on Electoral Reviews. Pembrokeshire’s review to commence in Quarter 3 2017.

· Welsh Government email on Landfill Disposals Tax (Wales) Bill – replaces Landfill tax from April 2018.

· Mid and West Wales Fire and Rescue Authority consultation on their draft Corporate Plan 2017-2022.

· PCC letter providing details of changes to waste and recycling collections over Christmas 2016.

All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. 
167/16
 To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

              notices;



No planning applications had been received for consideration this month.

Other planning notices were noted by Full Council.
168/16
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 October 2016 to 11 November 2016. Clerk had handed out copies of the Financial Statement at the start of the meeting. Clerk’s financial statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £7,314.01 and that transactions totalling £492.32 had cleared the account. The balance of the Business Premium Account (BPA) remained at £27,234.57. Cllr Willcocks proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. 

169/16
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· Speed checks in Manorbier had commenced and tubes had been installed to monitor both speed and volume of traffic. Some cameras would also be installed to aid data collection. Provision of data collected would follow quickly. Some concerns were expressed about the location of the tubes which had been placed on a corner where vehicles would naturally slow down. Members thought that these needed to be placed on a straight piece of road. Speed checks were also being undertaken in Jameston. Cllr McClelland suggested that there were issues over educating motorists on safe driving (including when passing pedestrians where there was no pavement) and was not just about speed. 
· An email had been sent to Huw Marriott, PCC, requesting information about the cost of tarmacing the land in front and alongside Lydstep bus stop (see item 137/16).

· County Cllr Kidney had spoken to Karen Boulton, PCNPA, who had agreed to write to the owner of the caravan on land adjacent to Wynd Hill to request it be moved. 
· PCC would be able to paint the double yellow lines in the new Jameston bus bay but had wondered about the painting of yellow lines in the other bus bay in Jameston. This might affect local residents. Members agreed that bus bays were for buses and that cars parked in bus bays could make it dangerous for passengers alighting from buses. Cllr John Williams proposed that both bus bays in Jameston be painted with double yellow lines. Seconded by Cllr McClelland. Vote taken – all in favour. County Cllr Kidney agreed to email Ben Blake, PCC, to set this work in motion.
· Cow Park Farm: a further Court hearing is planned as tenants have yet to vacate.
· The PCSO had agreed to visit and monitor Jameston Play Area.
· PCC looking to replace old and ‘not fit for purpose’ streetlights with new LED lighting.

· The future of the Avenue Centre, Tenby, being looked at again by PCC; and Vulnerable People Relocation Scheme also being discussed by PCC.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful monthly update.
170/16
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters;
a) Speed restrictions in Manorbier – see item 169/16 above.

b) Jameston Play Area – Clerk thanked Cllr John Williams for his latest inspection reports. Cllr John Williams highlighted rust on the swing bar and the need to undertake some work to the zip wire matting (raking out and use of rubberised sealant to seal gaps). Members were all content that this work continues as part of the on-going remedial work at the play area. Clerk reported that he had received the latest quarterly inspection report from PCC. Clerk reported that there were no additional findings but earlier observations still featured. Clerk had spoken with Emma Rees at PCC and would arrange to meet with the inspector at Jameston Play Area at the time of the annual inspection next month. Cllr John Williams and Cllr Haynes asked to attend, too.  Cllr Marcia Kidney reported upon progress with signs at the Play Area. Signspeed had provided the ‘Strictly No Dogs’ sign at Manorbier North Sportsfield and had now provided a quote for signs at Jameston Play Area. Cllr Marcia Kidney had also left two messages with Logan Cardy asking for quotes for signs. (eg 3ft x 2ft – ‘Strictly No Dogs’). Cllr Terry Williams reminded Members of the existing signs and said councillors were actually due to consider fabrication of signs which reminded users (and parents and guardians of users) that they did so at their own risk and to warn users not to fly kites. Members agreed to discuss this matter again (including wording of signs) at the January 2017 meeting of MCC.

Cllr Willcocks left the room at this point (8.30pm).


(c)  Sale of Corner House land, Jameston – Clerk reported that Cllr Hughes and he had now signed 

      and returned Red Kite Law LLP’s Terms and Conditions of business. Red Kite Law LLP had   

      asked for Identity Documents but Clerk had confirmed that these had already been provided to 

      Red Kite Law LLP following earlier work. Red Kite Law LLP had also asked for an appropriate 

      resolution from MCC that Cllr Hughes, Cllr Terry Williams and the Clerk could sign documents 

      on behalf of MCC in this regard. Cllr Haynes proposed that Cllr Hughes, Cllr Terry Williams and 

      Ian Morris, Clerk to MCC, be authorised to sign deeds and all other documents on behalf of 
      MCC in connection with the sale of land at Corner House, Jameston. Seconded by Cllr Marcia
      Kidney. Vote taken – 7 in favour. 

Cllr Willcocks returned to the room at this point (8.36pm).
171/16

To receive an update and consider a donation request in respect of Skrinkle Play Area, Manorbier. Cllr Hughes said that no donation request had been received but that matters were progressing. The play area group were still awaiting a charity number from the Charity Commission.
172/16
To consider and approve a charitable donation to Macmillan Cancer Trust. Cllr McClelland declared a Personal Interest. After due consideration, including on the geographical area covered by any MCC donation, Cllr Long proposed a charitable donation of £100. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
173/16
To consider and approve MCC support for the re-surfacing of the land in front and adjacent to Lydstep Bus Stop. See item 169/16 above.
Cllr McClelland left the room at this point (8.41pm).

174/16
To consider and agree a response (if any) to the Hywel Dda CHC Annual Planning Review 2017/18. Clerk reminded councillors that he had sent the planning review questionnaire to those Members on email ahead of the meeting, at the request of Cllr Hine. As Cllr Hine was not present, Full Council went through all 6 questions set out in the consultation and provided comments for the Clerk to be able to return the questionnaire to the CHC. Clerk to action.
Cllr McClelland returned to the room at this point (8.48pm).

175/16
To discuss and agree MCC policy on dealing with abusive, persistent or vexatious complaints and complainants. Cllr Marcia Kidney considered that MCC should reply to the first item of correspondence about an issue but subsequent responses to letters or emails about the same issue should be dealt with by a standard letter pointing out MCC’s position and referring to Minutes available via the website. Cllr Hughes read out some suggested wording drafted by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Clerk said he had spoken with One Voice Wales (OVW) about the matter and OVW had provided an example of another Wales based Council’s policy document in dealing with vexatious correspondence. This could be adapted for use by MCC. Clerk had also downloaded a similar example from the London Borough of Hounslow. Cllr Willcocks highlighted the difference between abusive and persistent correspondence and considered that some sort of policy document would be useful. Clerk was asked to forward the Wales based example to those Members on email and to add this matter to the agenda for the January 2017 meeting.
176/16
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) Pembrokeshire County Council – Code of Conduct Notice - £30.00.
b) I P Morris - office costs: printer ink - £19.02. 
Cllr Long proposed that both these payments be approved. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
177/16
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes again brought forward the email correspondence from Anne Thomson. See item 166/16 above. Cllr Hughes considered that Members should not be subject to the sort of comments made in the correspondence which could be considered defamatory. Cllr Hughes and Cllr Terry Williams wondered if advice from MCC’s solicitors should be sort as to whether comments made were defamatory. Cllr Marcia Kidney said that the Clerk’s reply had covered points raised and felt that further credence should not be given to the letter. Cllr McClelland and Cllr Long agreed. Cllr Terry Williams felt that this was a personal attack on Cllr Hughes and him. Cllr Marcia Kidney understood the views of Cllr Terry Williams and Cllr Hughes but suggested that if MCC did respond further, it could advise the writer to contact the Public Services Ombudsman for Wales should she wish to complain further. This was the correct procedure to follow. Cllr McClelland left the room at this point (9.01pm). Cllr Willcocks said that if MCC did respond further to the writer, it should confirm that her letter was discussed in Full Council and further, possibly legal, action was contemplated in response to her defamatory comments but that such action was held in abeyance. MCC could add that Full Council was totally supportive of Cllr Hughes and Cllr Terry Williams in the handling of the item referred to in the correspondence. Cllr Long understood the feelings of Cllrs Hughes and Terry Williams but thought that the matter should not be taken further. Cllr Haynes agreed. Cllr Willcocks proposed a vote of confidence in the Chair and Vice-chair for the way they handled the matter at the November 2016 meeting. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk was asked to respond again to Anne Thomson to confirm her email was discussed and that MCC had full confidence in the way the planning item to which she referred was taken forward by Cllrs Hughes and Terry Williams.

Cllr Hughes reported that the Clerk had taken advice from the Electoral Services Office at PCC on the Casual Vacancy that had occurred following the resignation of Donna Chiffi as councillor. In view of the close proximity to the 2017 Town and Community Council elections, MCC would not need to take this matter forward (Casual Vacancy procedure - ward election).

Cllr Hughes thanked Cllr Marcia Kidney for arranging the MCC Christmas meal.


Cllr Hughes thanked those members of the public present for their support to MCC throughout the last year and for their regular attendance at meetings of MCC. Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next meeting of Full Council would be on Monday 9 January 2017 at 7.00pm.

The meeting closed at 9.10pm.
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